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Bere Ferrers Parish Council

At a meeting of the Finance & General Purposes committee, held in the Council Chamber Bere        Alston on Tuesday 18th October 2016.
     Present




Cllr. P. Dennis               Chairman 



Cllr. R. Leithall
      Chairman of Council
       
                                 Cllr. M. Benson              Cllr. R. Maycock



           Cllr. B. Lamb                   


In Attendance. Cllr. H. Boot-Handford. 
828. Apologies 
  Apologies were received from Cllr. Piper who is attending his family business, Cllr. Munn due to 

  illness 
829. Declaration of Interest.


Cllr. Benson and Cllr. Maycock declared an interest in the Neighbourhood Plan. Cllr. 

          Dennis declared an interest in Beregen.
830. Minutes of the meeting held on 20th September and taken as read, to deal with matters 
        arising. 
   Matters Arising.

   Minute 772 (2) – Cllr. Lamb state that the Clerk has confirmed that Volunteers and Councillors 

           are fully covered on our insurance.
Minute 772(714) – It was confirmed that Cllr. Dennis has obtained a box which holds a spare 
door key to the Annex glass door with a Perspex front . In case of a fire you would be able to break Perspex and obtain the key to let anyone exit the building. This is fitted on the wall.
Minute 718 – Victoria Bookshop. The Clerk read the following letter from Inspector Sloman;
Many thanks for e-mailing me and I also have the photos. Unfortunately because it is his property and there is nothing that is immediately offensive this is very difficult to deal with as on the face of it he is not breaking any criminal law. 

I will speak with a colleague at the council to see if we can do anything together.

Cllr. Benson spoke with Inspector Sloman at Southern Links meeting, he will consider coming over and speaking with the owner.
831. Accounts for payment.
The Clerk circulated the accounts for payment sheet by email to all members of the committee.

Cllr. Maycock proposed payment of the accounts, seconded by Cllr. Leithall.
832. Financial Statements.
The Clerk circulated the finance sheets for October by email to all members of the committee.

Cllr. Maycock proposed acceptance of the Public Toilet financial sheet, seconded by Cllr. Dennis.
Cllr. Maycock proposed acceptance of the F. & G.P. finance sheet, seconded by Cllr. Benson.

833. Property Inspection
      Cllr. Dennis gave a report on the Property Inspection the following were picked up;

      The Clerk read the following letter from Beregen;

      Re: Maintenance of the Parish Hall.
      The Bere Alston Regeneration Partnership has been preparing a maintenance schedule for 

       the Parish Hal, covering repairs to the guttering, downpipes and other smaller works needed 

       on the outside walls to maintain the building for the foreseeable future at an estimated cost of   

       £3,000.00

       The Partnership is applying to the West Devon Community Improvement Fund for a grant to 

       finance this project but we need to have some matched funding to ascertain these funds.

       Therefore I am writing to the Bere Ferrers Parish Council to ask for your support in gaining 

       this grant by matching the funding and agreeing to support the project with a grant of £1,500 

      so the much needed works can proceed, therefore ensuring the Parish Hall is maintained to an 

      acceptable standard. I do hope you will support this request for funding and appreciate the 

      cost involved in maintaining such a community asset as the Parish Hall albeit an aging 

      building.

      Discussions took place Cllr. Benson proposed that Council agree to the grant of £1,500 from 

      the Hall Fund to help with the maintenance, seconded by Cllr. Lamb.  
834. Report on Night Landing Field and formation of Fund Raising sub-committee for  

        lighting.
Cllr. Lamb gave the following report;
NIGHT LANDING SITE – DEVON AIR AMBULANCE

1 I refer to minute 778 of Council referring to the above decision for this Council to head the proposal; with a view to it being established on the Recreation Field at Bere Alston, (property of this Parish Council.)

2 On Fri. 7 October a meeting was held on the above field with Toby Russell of D.A.A. Cllr’s Mark Page-Bailey, Mike Benson, our Clerk Mrs. Mary Taylor and I, were present.

3 We agreed on the site proposed by Toby (between football field and play-ground) which has the necessary 50 square metres.  The 10m high pole with led lights, will be situated against the fence in mid field position. An electric cable route from Pavilion will be buried around the outside of this fence. Our Clerk has since forwarded photos of the Mains Board and other details. 

4 The cost is expected to be £5,400, but we could employ our own contractor to do the groundworks and pole erection and this would save £1,200 (less the cost of materials and our contractor.) All specifications will be forwarded to us, to make that decision in due course.

5 We then had a brief discussion about promoting the scheme and what funds might be available.

6 Since the meeting W.D.B.C. have confirmed that full planning permission will be required at a nett cost of £92.50. I am in possession of the forms and have been advised on what detail is required for this Parish to apply. We should also write to affected Down residents about the scheme to obviate unnecessary rumours.

7 At the Southern Link Meeting on Thur. 29 Sept. the Members agreed that they would consider TAP Fund Applications at the December meeting, this being a more appropriate month than March. As previously stated I believe that we should apply for half of the required costs which would be £2,700. The Chair of Gulworthy Council, Cllr. Jim Chalcraft has agreed to support our application, in writing and will deal with this as soon as he receives a copy of our TAP form.

8 I have informally discussed this scheme with County Councillor Phillip Sanders and he will consider an application from his Localities Budget for which he has sent me the application form.

9 After discussions with our Clerk I have agreed to complete all documentation for her submission in respect of above paragraphs 6, 7 & 8.

10 After discussions with the Clerk and other Councillors I propose that we hold a Public Presentation on the NLG in the Parish Hall on Wed. 23 Nov.  Toby Russell will talk and bring various display materials.  I also propose that this is done in conjunction with the launch of the Road Wardens Scheme, accompanied by a display of equipment. Etc.

11 Finally, I propose the formation of a sub-committee of three Councillors (plus Chair,) to take over the detailed work of the scheme, the public presentation and to raise funds for the balance of the amount required.  In order to do this, authority is required, that in the name of the Parish Council  they may:

a. Inform and solicit donations from Clubs, Companies, other organisations and individuals

b. Hold fundraising events separately or in conjunction with any other body.

c. Publicise the above, either by posters etc., or through the media or talks to local groups. Ascertain any sponsorship for the costs of this material.

d. All donations will be received by the Clerk of the Council and banked accordingly.

e. The Chair of this sub-Committee will report at each F. & G. P. Meeting.

12 That the Sub-Committee should consist of Cllr Hilary Boot-Handford, Cllr Mark        Page-Bailey and Cllr Lamb.

13 That F & GP be asked to pay any small costs (such as hall fees) up to £100. And the planning application costs of £97.50

      Cllr. Lamb proposed acceptance of the report, seconded by Cllr. Maycock.

835. Defibrillator Monthly Report.

Cllr. Hanson and Mrs Pool have both emailed the monthly report for SW Ambulance Service this has been sent in, all is ok.

The Clerk received an email from West Devon Borough Council with regards a faulty defibrillator the Clerk passed the information on to Mrs. Poole but neither of the defibrillators are of this make.
836. Briefing by Cllr. Benson on Neighbourhood Plan Progress.
Cllr. Benson stated that there was good news and bad news. The good news is we will have a plan by next Wednesday. Mike Palmer has been doing the re-drafting and Granville Starkey is working on it but with difficulties as one person is working on MAC and the other on Windows 10 we may have to purchase some soft-wear to overcome this problem. This will be Version 8 the final version the Plan is approximately 50 pages the Appendix is 100 pages the overall document will be 150 pages it will be on the website for all to see. There will have to be some printed copies when it comes to Public Consultation we will have to use some of the grant to for printing and large boards with bullet points. Hopefully we will pull it all together and ready to go to Public Consultation by the New Year. It should be able to come to Council by November.   
837. Correspondence.

1) Devon County Highways - 

Denham Bridge

May I introduce myself; I am group leader for the Engineering Design Group of Devon County Council with responsibility for the asset management of bridges and retaining walls throughout the County. As well as County Council employed engineers and technicians we occasionally have a need to use the services of our private sector partner 

I can confirm the closure at Denham Bridge on Friday August 26th was the result of one of our partner’s engineers being over-cautious following investigation work into the void that exists in the bedrock under the bridge. I was on leave that day but contacted at home by the engineer’s manager and immediately instructed the closure to be removed based on my knowledge of the site. I could not criticise the engineer, he was acting in the best interests of the highway user.

As for the comment about a 2 month road closure I assume this was a contractor’s operative setting out the traffic management who was speaking out of turn without any prior knowledge of what work may be required; I apologise on his behalf

I can advise that repair works are required at the bridge (below the water line) and these are imminent but there should be minimal disruption to the highway users.
2) WDBC – Electoral Register-Canvassing Households in West Devon.
Morning, I just wished to advise you all that West Devon Borough Council will be sending out canvassers from today, Tuesday 18th October, to all properties within the Borough who have not yet returned a Household Enquiry Form (HEF) with regard to Electoral Registration.

The canvassers will be our Locality Officers (David Draper, Sid Easton, Matt Rawlins and Martin Sandy’s) and the majority of the visits will take place during office hours.

I have advised the police that they will be calling on households but also just wanted to let you know in case you have any contact from concerned residents.  The officers will be carrying ID and will be delivering forms and not taking information at the doorstep, unless it is offered to them.

This annual household process needs to be completed in advance of publishing the new Electoral Register on the 1st December.

       3)  Mr. Pavey- Reference lock up garages Bere Alston.
           I think it is a shame, because whilst there is of course the risk of damage to the building, 
          the culprits would be unaware they were not in fact being filmed due to the camera being a 
          'dummy' - so I think the risk of such damage is significantly lower than that arising from the 
          security lighting.

          Thanks, however, for raising the issue.

          Despite, having raised the issue with the Police nothing seems to have been done to 
          improve the situation

	


       4. Bere Alston Carnival Committee- The Carnival Committee would like to ask the Parish 
           Council if we could have sole use of the Parish Hall Car Park on Saturday 3rd December 
           during Victorian Evening. This will be similar to in the past years. We wish to be able to use 
           the car park for various stalls and entertainment uses for the period of the evening. Station 
           Road and Fore Street will be closed for the evening between 4pm and 9pm and we are 
          awaiting confirmation of this by Devon County Highways.
          We would also ask if the public toilets in Station Road could be left open during the event.

          Council agreed to this request with the usual provisos.
       5. Community Links – Bere Alston Playgroup.

           Hello. Community Links is responsible for the preschool in Bere Alston.  We really need to 
           upgrade our IT and provide tablets for the staff.  I am wondering whether the parish council 
           may be in a position to offer a contribution towards this or may know of other local funders 
           who could help.  Thank you for your consideration.  Mary Lovell

          Discussions took place and it was agreed that this would be inappropriate use of Council 

          funds.
      6.   Mr. M. E. Endean-


I wrote to the Council on 21.4.2016, a copy of the letter is enclosed at the bottom of this 
           page, asking if the Council could ascertain if the information given to a representative of 
           this Council was still pertinent. It would appear that this letter, which I posted into the 

           letterbox placed on the external wall of the Council Building, has been lost, stolen or  

           strayed or perhaps ignored. I would request that an answer be forthcoming, if only get lost.

           Previous letter.

Whilst being Chairman of BFPC I was also Chairman of the Southern Link Committee. 

           During a question and answer session with the then Chief Executive, I asked a question 

           about the collection of aluminium foil and was told that this was permitted when placed into 

          the Green Bin inside a separate bag (either paper or plastic)

          Having used this process a number of times (as and when I have enough to form fill a bag), 

          I now find that the collectors of the Green bins no longer take this item, could you please 

          ascertain on behalf of the parishioners if this system of recycling of a valuable metal is now 

          considered to be of no value to the world at large or is this just a matter of a gentle reminder 

          to the Bin Men.

          Cllr. Leithall looked up West Devon’s website which states it does not collect aluminium foil.


Cllr. Benson will make enquiries.

          In the meantime Cllr. Lamb stated that Margaret Willmott collects Aluminium foil for a dog   

           charity. 
    7.  Rev. N. Law – Purchase of Bin for outside the Youth Hut and Hall.
          I should be grateful if you would ask council if a bin could be purchased that we could fix to     

          the wooden bin store door. Looking on the web I found a wire basket on a site called Bins N 
          Benches at £60; you might have other sources. Youth 2 Youth would cover the cost of the 
          bin. Vickie is doing her best to get on top of the litter problem with the young people and this 
          may help (we can always hope).

          Discussions took place and Cllr. Dennis would not agree to a wire basket on the bin store  

          door, not only that this could be set light to very easily. It was agreed that Council would put 
          money to the offer from Youth 2 Youth to purchase a bin and it should be placed possibly in 
          the area just by the Council post box on the waste ground near to the in store.    

  8. Western Power Distributions- Electricity Pole/Cable Maintenance 


We will be in the area of lower Silver Street/Hensbury Lane during the week commencing 

31st October to carry out electricity pole erection for 1 week. We then intend to replace our equipment on the 10th November 2016 in this area. We would like to ask residents not to park cars along these roads if possible or under the overhead lines/near the poles for us to gain access to our equipment. 

There is a possibility of delays but we will try to make sure we keep these delays to a minimum. For safety reasons there will be a shutdown of electricity for a number of customers in the area. These will have been notified separately by mail.
  9. Devon County Council-Various roads Bere Ferrers (Control of Waiting) Amendment Order.

Schedule 1.001 No Waiting at any time. Fore Street Bere Alston the north-east side from a point 70 meters south-east of its junction with Bedford Street in a south-easterly direction to the boundary of Nos. 30/32 Fore Street.

Schedule 2.037 No waiting Mon-Sat 9am-6pm Fore Street Bere Alston the north-east side from the boundary of Nos. 30/32 Fore Street in a south-easterly direction to the boundary of No. 52 Fore Street.

Statement of Reason; The restrictions are being proposed to resolve minor local issues that have  been reported to the council and considered as part of the West Devon Highways and Traffic Orders Committee annual local waiting restrictions programme. The restrictions are proposed to avoiding danger to persons or other traffic using the road or for preventing the likelihood of any such danger arising, for facilitating the passage on the road or any other road of any class of traffic )including pedestrians) and to preserve/improving the amenities of the area through which the roads run.
Discussions were held it was decided to ask the Clerk to contact County Hall for reasons for this change and any other background information.

838. Agenda Items for next meeting.
      1) Report on Night Landing progress
      2)  Defibrillator checks

      3)  To review Financial Risk
      4) To review Internal Control document.

      5) Fire check report. 

There being no further business the chairman thanked members for attending and declared the meeting closed at 9.04pm.        
Signed this 25th day of October 2016. 
Chairman………………...

